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H.R. 1585, A BILL TO ESTABLISH AN OFFICE 
TO OVERSEE RESEARCH COMPLIANCE AND 
ASSURANCE WITHIN THE VETERANS 
HEALTH ADMINISTRATION OF THE DEPART-
MENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS 

TUESDAY, JULY 15, 2003

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH, 

COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS, 
Washington, DC 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 a.m., in room 
334, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Rob Simmons (chairman 
of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Simmons, Miller, Boozman, Beauprez, 
Buyer, Rodriguez, and Snyder. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN SIMMONS 
Mr. SIMMONS. The hearing will come to order. 
I want to welcome our distinguished witnesses and others in at-

tendance. Thank you for coming to this subcommittee hearing of 
the Veterans’ Affairs Committee, Subcommittee on Health. 

This is a legislative hearing to discuss a bill before the sub-
committee, introduced by my fellow veteran, the gentleman from 
Indiana, Mr. Buyer, and other Members, on April 3, 2003. 

The bill, which is designated H.R. 1585, would establish an inde-
pendent research, compliance, and assurance office within VA’s 
health care system. 

The VA research program is a biomedical program. VA carries 
out an extensive array of research and development to complement 
its affiliations with 109 medical schools and scores of other health 
profession schools nationwide. I am told the program involves over 
150,000 research volunteers and 3,800 investigators. 

The research is targeted directly to the needs of veterans, which 
is appropriate, but the work has also defined new standards of care 
that benefit all Americans. Among the major emphases of VA re-
search are aging, chronic diseases, mental illness, substance use 
disorders, sensory losses, and trauma-related illnesses. 

Over the years, the committee has tried to build a solid founda-
tion to improve funding for VA’s research programs, and this has 
been difficult at times because of competing needs for funding both 
within VA and other agencies. 

The President proposed an increase in VA’s research budget of 
only 2 percent in 2004, which was about $8 million. This committee 
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has recommended an additional $52 million be added to the 2004 
budget in order to keep VA research on pace with funding develop-
ments. 

By saying the foregoing, what I mean to describe is a VA re-
search program which is exceedingly important. The issue of ac-
countability in this program has been raised, both in the media and 
by Members, over the last 5 years. Mr. Buyer’s bill is an account-
ability measure, one that would require VA to permanently parti-
tion research management and administration from independent 
VA research, compliance, and assurance functions. 

It is my understanding that VA has already partitioned some of 
these, but perhaps those administrative efforts have not gone far 
enough, and that is one reason why it is important to have a hear-
ing on this legislation. I look forward to hearing from our wit-
nesses. 

That being said, I would ask if my friend, Mr. Rodriguez of 
Texas, our Ranking Member, has an opening statement that he 
wishes to make. 

[The prepared statement of Chairman Simmons appears on p. 
29.] 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CIRO D. RODRIGUEZ 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank you for conducting and holding this hearing 

today to express the VA’s progress and to identify the VA’s 
progress, also, in complying with the common rule—that is, pro-
tecting human subjects involved in research. 

The VA has more than a billion dollars invested in biomedical re-
search, and the VA grants fund only a portion of the total research 
portfolio. 

Grants from other Federal agencies and private industries make 
up the rest of the budget. 

The VA manages the assurances for research conducted in many 
of the labs, but in some instances, medical schools affiliates oversee 
the VA research endeavors, and in still others, the responsibility is 
shared. 

Stakes are high for the scientists. 
Billions of dollars are invested in research and development of 

new pharmaceutical and assistive technologies every year. 
In the environment, it is essential—excuse me—in this environ-

ment, it is essential that strong centralized guidance and oversight 
be placed. 

We are all acquainted with the unfortunate misadventures that 
have occurred at the Albany VA medical center, discovered last fall. 

Since that time, the VA has taken steps to address some of the 
problems that may have led to the untimely deaths of one or more 
of the research participants. 

I hope that changes will offer Congress some of the assurances 
that these unfortunate events will no longer occur. 

H.R. 1585 would institutionalize some of the practices the VA 
has established and would also look at probably others that are 
being looked at. 
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So, I am very interested in hearing from the witnesses and look-
ing forward to looking at—seeing how we might do with the legisla-
tion—how we might be able to impact in a positive way. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SIMMONS. I thank the gentleman. 
The legislation before us has been proposed by my colleague, Mr. 

Buyer. 
He has a statement that he has inserted for the record, which 

should be in Members’ pockets but I would also like to extend him 
the courtesy of making an opening statement, if he so desires. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. STEVE BUYER, CHAIRMAN, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS 

Mr. BUYER. Thank the chairman, and I want to thank you for 
having the hearing. 

This committee has a history with this issue dating back to 
Chairman Terry Everett, and the committee has invested a lot of 
time. 

I extend compliments to Dr. Roswell’s predecessors, Dr. Kaiser 
and Dr. Garthwaite, who, under a previous administration, took 
the issue head-on. 

I think they were correct in creating the independent body for 
oversight and for compliance issues, and I was disappointed that 
this administration ended—actually dismantled ORCA and ended 
the periodic reviews, and then, of course, when you have an inci-
dent that breaks out, then everybody wants to have another reor-
ganization, and the purpose of this legislation is so we don’t have 
these administrations going back and forth and let us just set up 
an independent oversight review. 

So, this isn’t something that I just woke up one day and said this 
is something that we ought to do. This committee and the oversight 
committee has a great history in this, Mr. Chairman, and I think 
that even the testimony we are going to find here today is that ev-
erybody is going in the same direction on perhaps parallel tracks, 
it is how we get there, and I want to thank you for holding this 
hearing, and this will be very productive. 

I yield back. 
[The prepared statement of Chairman Buyer appears on p. 39.] 
Mr. SIMMONS. I thank the gentleman. 
Unless any other member has an opening statement, I would like 

to now go to our first panel. We have representatives from the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs. We have Dr. Robert Roswell, who is 
the Under Secretary for Health. He is accompanied by Dr. David 
Weber, Acting Chief of VA’s Office of Research Oversight. 

Dr. Weber, good to have you here. 
Dr. Lynn Cates, who is the Assistant Chief of Research and De-

velopment, and Dr. Mindy Aisen, who is the Deputy Chief Research 
and Development Officer. 

Welcome. Thank you all for coming. 
Dr. Roswell, the microphone is yours. 
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STATEMENT OF ROBERT H. ROSWELL, M.D., UNDER SEC-
RETARY OF HEALTH, DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS; 
ACCOMPANIED BY MINDY L. AISEN, M.D., DEPUTY CHIEF RE-
SEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT OFFICER; DAVID A. WEBER, 
ACTING CHIEF, OFFICE OF RESEARCH AND OVERSIGHT; 
AND LYNN CATES, M.D., ASSISTANT CHIEF RESEARCH AND 
DEVELOPMENT OFFICER 

Dr. ROSWELL. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of 
the subcommittee. 

As always, it is a real pleasure to be here. You have already in-
troduced my colleagues, so I will just give a brief oral statement. 
My full statement has been submitted for the record. 

VA fully supports efforts to protect human research subjects, en-
sure animal welfare and research safety, oversee research compli-
ance, and assure full compliance with research regulations. 

The Secretary recently approved the establishment of the new 
independent Office of Research Oversight, which is designed to 
achieve precisely these ends and is, we believe, fully compliant 
with the provisions of H.R. 1585. H.R. 1585, though, would codify 
this action into law. 

Should the committee proceed with this bill, my formal state-
ment describes several revisions that we feel are necessary to as-
sure effective and appropriate functioning of this new office. 

Mr. Chairman, I applaud Chairman Buyer for his leadership in 
responding to recent inappropriate research activities which have 
occurred in the Department of Veterans Affairs. 

I also applaud his efforts to assure the safe conduct of human re-
search, both now and into the future, and believe that the process 
of improvement has enhanced our ability to provide research over-
sight through the positive and productive interactive dialogue we 
have had with his office as we have formulated the new Office of 
Research Oversight, along with the PRIDE office, the Program for 
Research Integrity, Development, and Education, in the Office of 
Research and Development. 

During his June 18th oversight hearing, I outlined steps that we 
were taking to respond to these recent events, including the 
streamlining of research oversight activities. We have revised the 
organizational structure for research oversight to align policy and 
training within the Office of Research and Development and to 
focus the Office of Research Oversight on compliance with regu-
latory and policy aspects of human subject protection, animal wel-
fare, research safety, and research misconduct. 

Following its inception in 1999, ORO’s predecessor, the Office of 
Research Compliance and Assurance, or ORCA, contributed in 
many ways to the improvement of VA’s protection of human sub-
jects participating in research. 

ORCA provided prospective compliance consultations, retrospec-
tive compliance reviews, a compliance assurance program, and a 
training, education, and development function. However, our expe-
riences have compelled us to establish mechanisms for more rapid, 
broad, and effective development and dissemination of policy and 
education. 
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These actions are directed to go beyond the assurance of compli-
ance and assure the adequacy and integrity of the research oper-
ations. 

Recently, VA established the Program for Research Integrity, De-
velopment, Education, or PRIDE, within the Office of Research and 
Development. PRIDE is a ground-breaking program that is respon-
sible for all education, training, and policy development related to 
human research protection at the VA. 

While a new infrastructure has been developed in the Office of 
Research and Development to support effective, rapid improvement 
in research conduct, VA believes strongly in independent oversight, 
as specified in H.R. 1585. 

As described, policy and programmatic educational activities now 
reside in the Office of Research and Development. 

Oversight of compliance with policy, regulation law, and ethics is 
the responsibility of the Office of Research Oversight. 

All human resources of the predecessor office, ORCA, are now 
contained in the Office of Research Oversight and are now devoted 
to these oversight activities. 

The activities of the Office of Research and Development and the 
Office of Research Oversight are increasingly complementary. 

Problems identified through oversight are addressed through ag-
gressive solutions by the Office of Research and Development. 

In our revised program of protections, the oversight office will 
enjoy greater role clarity in discharging the function of its prede-
cessor organization. The increased focus on oversight activities will 
assure that problems are investigated and corrected, with the Of-
fice of Research and Development as a committee peer office pro-
viding effective and timely policy and training. 

Research programs that fail to apply safeguards—appropriately 
safeguard patients and the values of ethical research conduct will 
have funding terminated. We will continue to this so that the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs maintains the highest quality re-
search programs in the country and most responsibly serves the 
needs of our nation’s veterans. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my oral statement. My colleagues 
and I would be pleased to answer any questions you or the com-
mittee may have. 

[The prepared statement of Dr. Roswell appears on p. 48.] 
Mr. SIMMONS. I thank the gentleman. 
I have two questions, and I will phrase them both, and then you 

can respond as you see fit. 
Dr. Roswell, on page 1 of your testimony, you make the state-

ment that, ‘‘We do not believe this legislation is needed,’’ and you 
have given some of your reasons for that. My colleague, Mr. Buyer, 
has also stated on the record that part of his concern is that, if you 
don’t place some of these provisions in statute, there is fluctuation 
from Administration to Administration. There may be one Adminis-
tration or one set of Administrators who are doing a fabulous job 
and then we have a change of personnel, and without a statutory 
obligation, they may make a different set of decisions. 

So, my question to you is, absent a statutory authority, how do 
we get stability in the process with this important issue? 
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Then the second question is—as I turn and look at the various 
organizations that are involved in providing oversight in one form 
or another—the research office, the National Patient Safety Center, 
the National Center for Ethics, the Office of Research Oversight, 
the medical inspector, the IG, I suppose, employee education, the 
Learning University, etcetera, etcetera—how do you coordinate all 
of these oversight activities? 

Those are my two questions. 
Dr. ROSWELL. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me begin with 

your first question. 
In my formal statement, it does state that we don’t feel the H.R. 

1585 provisions are needed at this point, because we believe the ac-
tions the department has taken, as approved recently by the Sec-
retary, coupled with the actions within the Office of Research and 
Development, fully comply with the intent of H.R. 1585. 

You do raise a valid point about how we would safeguard in fu-
ture administrations, and certainly codifying this provision or this 
structure in law would be one way to achieve that end. 

Another way would be through the continuous oversight function 
that this committee provides to the way VA research is conducted. 

I believe, as I said in my opening statement, that the product we 
have today is substantially better than the product we had in 1999. 

I believe that the evolution of the research oversight and assur-
ance product within VA is a combination of an evolutionary proc-
ess, an effective oversight from this committee, and consultation 
with committee members and staff. 

That collaborative arrangement of oversight, I believe, yields the 
most effective safeguarding of human research experimentation in 
VA that we can possibly achieve. 

With regard to your second question concerning the multiple bod-
ies that are involved in oversight, you are absolutely correct. 

In addition to a number of agencies within the Department of 
Veterans Affairs, there are also external agencies, such as the Of-
fice of Human Research Protection and the Food and Drug Admin-
istration, many of which have oversight functions, as well. 

We believe that pluralistic oversight strengthens the overall 
quality of research and work within the Office of Research and De-
velopment and my office to coordinate those activities to assure full 
compliance across a spectrum of regulatory agencies and guide-
lines. 

Mr. SIMMONS. Thank you for those responses. 
Now I would ask my colleague, Mr. Rodriguez, if he has ques-

tions. 
Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Based on your testimony, you are already kind 

of doing what the law kind of says. I think my usual response is 
what is wrong with having it? 

Let me get to that incident that occurred in Albany. There have 
been some concerns there from Congress and the Central Office 
that have expressed about being informed of the suspected problem 
in the research involved for some time, and then the situation in 
Albany, my understanding is that there was a failure in commu-
nication, was largely to blame in allowing it to continue, and that 
we knew that falsification was occurring. Yet, we allowed it to hap-
pen. 
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How does this—all these changes kind of help correct that situa-
tion? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Mr. Rodriguez, I appreciate the question. As you 
know, the Albany situation is still under investigation, and I can’t 
speak directly to that issue, but let me point out that we have im-
plemented a number of changes, many of which were implemented 
as a direct outcome of the situation in Albany. 

For example, we have a very comprehensive research 
credentialing process that is now fully in place throughout the de-
partment. 

We have also structured the organization to better address issues 
and to assure timely notification of my office and allow us to pro-
vide the effective oversight across the research spectrum. 

Let me ask Dr. Aisen to address your question in more detail. 
Dr. AISEN. Well, I should ask Dr. Cates, since she was hired to 

specifically develop the policy and guideline component of this pro-
gram. But, I think that a lot of what has been said today about ac-
countability we are trying to do in fact and in spirit now in the—
on the research side of the house. 

There has been a much greater effort to educate all of our re-
searchers about the obligation of ethical conduct, about what the 
common rule is and what it means. There has been—I think there 
is an entire spirit—you know, not everyone has embraced it yet. 
There is still a lot of feeling like, yet another thing to do, another 
bureaucratic thing that we must oblige the Central Office with, but 
there has been a great deal of attention paid to the structure of the 
IRB’s, to the importance of the IRB’s. We are beginning to make 
provision to reimburse people for their time, for serving IRB’s. 

We are thinking about a lot of creative ways to have the research 
committees and people who serve on the IRB’s be better connected 
with Central Office, and to have very current information. 

Lynn Coates has developed a comprehensive on-line education 
program. She has reached out to the community and has done an 
incredible amount of education in a very short period of time. 

So, I guess we see this beyond just patient safety. 
We see it as wanting to create a research program that is safe 

in the VA, so that, at the same time, (even though this hasn’t been 
the specific push of the committee here,) we have reached out to 
the oversight of VHA to help us do better bio-safety performance, 
guidance, education. 

So, I think that, overall, our attitude is this is something we 
must do, that we will do, that we will give people credit for, that 
we will honor people for doing, and we will also reimburse them 
for their time, but I would really like it if we could have Dr. Cates 
talk about the incredible job she has done in a very short time 
since arriving at VA. 

Dr. CATES. I arrived here only 4 months ago. The first day of the 
Stand Down was my first day of work, and that was the day that 
we did announce something very different for the VA from the rest 
of the country for human subjects research protection, but I think 
it is very important. We started the spirit of seeing that virtually 
everyone, short of secretarial staff, was both credentialed and 
trained in human research protection, so that everyone would be 
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empowered and recognize the privilege it was to deal with veterans 
who had volunteered for human subject studies. 

In that time, we did create an on-line course in good clinical 
practices, and we can document that over 15,600 researchers in the 
VA have taken that course to date. 

We also did credentialing and can attest that of all facilities at 
the VA who were participating—who participate in human re-
search protection responded to this, verifying that—98 percent of 
them were able to verify complete compliance with regulations. 
Only two had minor issues that they were dealing with, and those 
are being corrected as we speak. 

Eighty-four percent documented that their training of all indi-
vidual researchers had been completed. 

Some individuals could not be trained because they had been 
called up for the war, for instance. Credentialing is in progress. 

Any researcher who did not comply is not permitted to do re-
search at the VA now. 

In addition to that, we have embarked on a very active training 
program. 

We were delighted that Secretary Principi mandated that the 
leadership in the VA get training in human research protection. 

We started this with 136 medical center directors in Ann Arbor, 
Michigan, in May, and will continue this at the end of July with 
over 500 leaders, including the chief of staff, etcetera. 

In addition to that, we have massive education programs planned 
to roll out this fall. 

We also have a blue ribbon panel that will be advising us, and 
I can go on and on, but you can see that we are being very aggres-
sive and taking this very seriously. 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Let me ask you—I know that Dr. Wray is pretty 
new as a research area there, and I know that—and I was won-
dering if Dr. Roswell—I know that she has been identified as a 
maverick, and I am glad to hear, also, about the enthusiasm right 
now, but that enthusiasm can come and go, and sometimes you 
need the legislation in order to make sure that it occurs, because 
I think, you know, a year from now, 2 years from now, you know, 
you get new staff or—and I was wondering how—if Dr. Roswell, 
maybe hear from you in terms of your support of Dr. Wray’s efforts 
or that enthusiasm is there, and once again, if you are already 
doing what the—at least that you claim—what the Congressman is 
trying to do, what is wrong with that? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Rodriguez. 
Certainly, I am very enthusiastic in my support of Dr. Wray. 
She is deeply committed to assure not only the safe conduct of 

research but to make sure that veterans have access to cutting 
edge technologies, which is only available through their participa-
tion in human research, in many cases. 

Life-threatening and, in some cases, fatal illnesses present a very 
serious catastrophic situation to a veteran in need of medical care. 

The opportunity to participate in human research affords hope, 
optimism for extension of life or enhanced quality of life that might 
otherwise not exist. 

So, I believe deeply, as does, I think, Dr. Wray, that making 
human experimentation an opportunity enhances the quality of 
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care we provide our veterans, and we are deeply committed to pre-
serve that to assure that veterans—all veterans have access to 
state-of-the-art technology even before final approval by the Food 
and Drug Administration. 

That is the benefit of human research participation in VA. 
Dr. Wray is also committed to translating research into enhanced 

clinical practice and to assure that the research of today becomes 
the clinical care of veterans tomorrow. 

Translation of research findings into actual practice has always 
been difficult in research in America, but I believe the Department 
of Veterans Affairs, under Dr. Wray’s leadership, is ideally situated 
to enhance that translation. 

A fundamental change in a research program such as that does 
cause some anxiety, because it represents a threat to those in-
volved in the research enterprise, but we truly believe that our 
focus must be on preserving human research, assuring the safety 
of all who participate in that, and make sure that the research pro-
gram within the Department of Veterans Affairs fully serve the 
needs of our veteran constituents. 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Thank you very much. 
Mr. SIMMONS. I thank the gentleman. 
Mr. Buyer is recognized for 5 minutes of questions, followed by 

Mr. Snyder. 
Mr. BUYER. I welcome my colleagues to review testimony at a 

June 18th hearing I conducted, a statement by Dr. Kovsky. 
He is the former director of the Office of Human Research Pro-

tections, the Office of Secretary of the Department of Health and 
Human Services. His testimony was extremely helpful, and his rec-
ommendations to try to seek uniformity on how we, as the govern-
ment, conduct our oversight, whether it’s with Health and Human 
Services or here within the VA. 

He testified that, quote, ‘‘The organizational restructuring at the 
VA that eliminated ORCA and returned, at least in part, oversight 
of research activities to ORD, caused great concern.’’ 

Then he went on and then he gave a series of recommendations, 
some of which we followed, some of which I found extremely fas-
cinating. 

My question to you, Dr. Roswell, is that here we have the FDA, 
NIH, and other Federal agencies within their umbrella, when they 
have their oversight over the human research, there is a lot of 
power within a site review team. When they go to a particular site 
and they find a particular problem, they have specific authority to 
suspend, restrict, or modify the research on-site, but here, within 
your reorganization, ORO does not have that authority, correct? 
They have reserved that to ORD. So, that is a lot different than 
how it is conducted within the National Institutes of Health, cor-
rect? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Not exactly, Mr. Buyer. 
ORO doesn’t have the authority. I retain that authority. 
Mr. BUYER. Isn’t that what I just said? 
Dr. ROSWELL. ORD doesn’t have the authority. In other words, 

I retain that authority. ORO reports directly to me. If ORO rec-
ommends a program need be terminated, I stand ready and willing 
and, in fact, have a precedent for acting to close or terminate a re-
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search program. That is not an authority that is delegated to the 
Office of Research and Development. 

Mr. BUYER. All right. I have got to get this right. 
I mean, I am looking at a white paper here issued by the VA, 

and they say that section 7303(e)(3)(D) would provide that one mis-
sion with the new office is to, quote, ‘‘to suspend, restrict, or modify 
research or take such actions as the director determines appro-
priate.’’ Under the VHA structure, ORO does not have this author-
ity. 

The provision in section 7303(e)(3)(D)(ii) states that action to sus-
pend, restrict, or modify research would be taken to preserve the 
integrity and validity of the research, and under the existing VHA 
structure, ORO does not have this authority. 

This aspect of the mission description is within the mission of 
ORD. 

Are you saying that the white paper here is incorrect? 
Dr. ROSWELL. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman. I am trying to locate—

I believe I have the white paper you are—— 
Mr. BUYER. Second page, at the top, second full paragraph, 

where it says section 7303. 
Dr. ROSWELL. Okay. 
Mr. BUYER. I will give you a moment to look at that. 
Dr. ROSWELL. There may be an error, Mr. Chairman, in the 

white paper, but the Under Secretary for Health retains the au-
thority to terminate activities on the recommendation of ORO, Of-
fice of Research Oversight. 

Mr. BUYER. If you have a team that specifically goes to a site, 
do they have the authority, right now, to suspend or modify or re-
strict research? You have retained that. 

Dr. ROSWELL. I retain that. In previous situations, under ORCA, 
a phone call was all it took if an action was needed. 

Mr. BUYER. How do you reconcile that with Dr. Wray’s tele-
conference of March 10, 2003, where she stated, ‘‘The Office of 
Human Research Oversight will’’—this is her quote. 

‘‘The Office of Human Research Oversight will be a much, much 
smaller office and have responsibility only to do focused reviews for 
cause when I report them for cause.’’ That is her quote. 

Dr. ROSWELL. I believe that is an accurate quote, but I believe 
the date you said was March? 

Mr. BUYER. I won’t quibble about the dates. 
Please reconcile the intent of how she is going to run her office, 

make it much, much smaller, not do the periodic reviews, and then 
I am confused about who has authority to do what now. 

Dr. ROSWELL. I believe that the quote you are referring to was 
before the current organization was approved by the Secretary. 

This was a time when we were actively engaged in dialogue with 
your office, with Mr. Wu, your staff director, and I do not concur 
in that statement. 

I don’t argue the fact that Dr. Wray made that statement, but 
that statement has not been incorporated into the policy that cur-
rently has been approved by the department. 

However, back then we were talking about human research. We 
have since expanded the Office of Human Research Oversight to 
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become the Office of Research Oversight, which includes laboratory 
animal and biological—the BSL, the bio-safety lab function. 

They also have full and independent autonomy in determining 
what they will investigate related to compliance, and they have the 
ability to report directly to me on any program that needs termi-
nation. 

I retain the authority to terminate a program immediately on 
the—— 

Mr. BUYER. Let me ask this. 
Do you believe these teams that are in the field should have au-

thority that is similar at NIH, if they find or see a specific problem, 
that they can restrict or immediately modify or suspend the re-
search in the field? Do you believe that is a good idea? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Not without my concurrence. 
Mr. BUYER. So you think we should run a billion-dollar Federal 

agency much different than what NIH does. 
Dr. ROSWELL. I think there is a fundamental difference. 
NIH provides external oversight and has that authority. The 

ORO is an intra-departmental function that allows us to provide 
oversight. 

Mr. BUYER. That is why I love independence. 
I yield back. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Mr. Snyder, followed by Mr. Miller. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. VIC SNYDER 

Dr. SNYDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Dr. Roswell, I just wanted to make one couple and a couple of 

questions. 
I am generally sympathetic to Congress not micro-managing 

agencies, doing things by statute that can be done reasonably well 
by your own administrative decisions, but I wanted to just put a 
cautionary note on your comment that, you know, Congress’ over-
sight function can serve as a long-term way of evaluating this. 

I would like to think we are wonderful at providing oversight, 
and I think we are depending on the chair or the subcommittee 
chair, depending on the Congress, depending on the energy, but I 
think that is, over the long term, very unreliable. 

I will give you just a personal example right now. I think the 
House Armed Services Committee, of which I am a member, is 
doing a sinful job of providing oversight of what is going on in Iraq. 

I think it just sinful. You know, I am not sure why that is. 
I think we did quite a remarkable job of providing oversight 

when we had a Democratic president and a Republican-controlled 
legislature. 

Now, maybe that is part of the motivation, I don’t know, but I 
just think it’s unreliable to say that we are going to rely on con-
gressional oversight in this kind of thing. I don’t think that will 
work. 

If someone were to come in your position, or a new Secretary of 
Veterans Affairs, and make a decision, we need to save money and 
I think the first place that I want to save money is on cutting out 
all the energy that is going into oversight of research, I want to 
only do those things that we are statutorily required to do, what 
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things are things are you statutorily required to do in terms of 
oversight of research? 

Is there much of anything? 
Dr. ROSWELL. We do have a statutory requirement for the Office 

of the Inspector General, which has an independent oversight func-
tion of a broad range of activities, including research and including 
human research. Beyond that, I would have to defer to our legal 
counsel to specify exactly what statutory oversight is required. 

The Office of Medical Inspector, I believe, there is a statutory 
provision that creates that office within the Veterans Health Ad-
ministration, but again—— 

Dr. SNYDER. Let me ask that as a question for the record, if I 
might, Mr. Chairman. 

Would you provide for us, please, what you feel your statutory 
obligations are for oversight of research conducted at the VA? 

Dr. ROSWELL. I would be happy to provide that. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Without objection, so ordered. 
Dr. SNYDER. Dr. Aisen, I think it was maybe your comment that 

you were talking about the staff and how you are encouraging 
them to comply with this new program, that it not be perceived as 
just another bureaucratic thing, and I understand that. 

Maybe part of the doctrine we always see is, you know, we rebel 
against that kind of stuff, but would that not be the helpful part 
of a statutory obligation, that, you know, you don’t have to give 
people a dozen cookies when they do a good job? 

I mean if it is set out in statute this is what you will do—I mean 
this is very important, I think, to the American people and to the 
families of veterans and, I think, to you, and so, why would not 
that be helpful when you would be able to say, you know, this isn’t 
just one of these bureaucratic things, this is something the Presi-
dent signed into law, and there are statutory requirements, if you 
don’t do it, you are breaking the law. 

Why would that not be helpful? 
Dr. AISEN. Well, I can tell you philosophically why I think it 

wouldn’t be helpful. 
Of course, if it is the law, people will follow the law, but you 

know, I think a fundamental problem has been that there hasn’t 
been an overall spirit throughout the whole medical research com-
munity that a lot of the rules and regulations, and I’m talking 
about: within VA and outside of VA and clinical researchers every-
where doing pharmaceutical trials, that the fundamental core of 
the research is to help the population being studied and that the 
individual has got to be not only thanked but treated with great 
honor because they are participating, and I think there are a lot 
of different pressures on physicians in the clinic seeing patient in-
dividually and enrolling patients individually, and I don’t think a 
rule and a regulation are going to have the kind of impact that 
changing the culture will. 

So, you know, I almost feel—you know, I am not part of this dis-
cussion, really, about, you know, do you legislate it or not. 

I don’t think legislation would ever be enough, and I think that 
people have to celebrate that this is an important component of 
being a physician, a clinician, that it is an honorable profession, 
that it is a great honor to do research, that it is an important thing 
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to do, and you know, frankly, we have alluded to some situations 
where some terrible things happened, and they were breaking the 
law, and that didn’t stop them. 

Dr. SNYDER. That is a good point. 
Dr. AISEN. So, you know, I think that whether it is legal or not, 

the efforts that we are making in terms of guidance and policy and 
creating a culture that really understand what oversight really 
means and what ethical behavior really means and allows people 
the time to think about bio-ethics is really what is important. 

Dr. ROSWELL. Dr. Snyder, if I may, I think all of us would con-
cede that legislation that would codify into law this oversight func-
tion would not in any way be detrimental, but it takes more than 
just that. We have to develop a departmental culture. 

Dr. SNYDER. I agree with that. I think it is like law enforcement. 
I mean we have had some police departments around the country 

that have had great problems, and yet, the legislation was clearly 
there about trying to establish the kind of atmosphere you want. 

I wanted to ask how much of a challenge is that, on these dual 
appointments that you have, where you have people who work for 
medical schools, 60 percent, and 40 percent VA, or 75/25 or what-
ever it is, when it comes to the research component—and a lot of 
these are researchers. Is that a fair statement? They are involved 
in research. 

Is the situation out there now that they have two sets of, in your 
words, bureaucratic requirements that they have to comply with, or 
are you also consistent that it is one set? 

I mean do you understand what I am getting at? 
Do you have a state medical school or a private medical school 

set of responsibilities that are dramatically different from the Fed-
eral oversight, the VA oversight of research? 

Is that a challenge, and would that be complicated by legislation? 
Dr. ROSWELL. I think you will find some local variation, but in 

all cases, the most important local vehicle to assure compliance is 
the Institutional Review Board, or the IRB. 

In the majority, I would say, of our highly affiliated VA medical 
centers, we have an integrated institutional review board, and so, 
that integrated IRB provides commonality of its oversight of the re-
search program across the academic campus, but let me ask Dr. 
Cates or Dr. Aisen to expand on that. 

Dr. CATES. We required training in protection of human subjects 
during the Stand Down, and the course that was required for that 
was the same course that academic affiliates take. 

They had their choice of one created by the NIH or another 
course, but those are already taken at academic institutions. 

The good clinical practices course that we created was specific to 
the VA, but we are working to develop courses this summer that 
could be used by the academic affiliates, as well. 

Dr. SNYDER. Thank you. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Mr. Miller? 
Mr. MILLER. No questions. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Mr. Beauprez. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BOB BEAUPREZ 

Mr. BEAUPREZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Doctor, I sit up here a little bit in a fog, I will confess, as to ex-
actly how all of this, the research is being both directed and then 
overseen, and I’d like you to explain that a little bit for me, because 
I am feeling that, in a simplistic manner, we have got an obliga-
tion, one, certainly to the American taxpayer, who is providing this 
billion dollars a year, or thereabouts, to do research, and two, an 
ethical/moral obligation to veterans are submitting themselves to 
this research, and I want to pose, I guess, a question to you and 
then ask you to, again, tell me how it is addressed. 

I want to make sure that the fox isn’t watching the henhouse, 
and in the business I am familiar with, banking, compliance and 
oversight and operations, not just in name but in fact, have to be 
very clearly autonomous. Go that direction for me, if you would. 

Dr. ROSWELL. I would be happy to, Mr. Beauprez. 
Research within VA is managed through the Veterans Health 

Administration by the Office of Research and Development. 
There is a separate Congressional appropriation that provides 

approximately $400 million a year specifically for the conduct of re-
search. 

Those monies are administered through the Office of Research 
and Development through a competitive grant process with peer re-
view. 

Grant awards are made to investigators who, in the majority of 
cases, are VA clinicians. They receive their grant monies and con-
duct research. 

If the research involves any human participation, they then must 
comply with a series of oversight functions, beginning with the 
local institutional review board that I spoke of. 

That complies—that is managed in accordance with what Dr. 
Aisen referred to as the common rule. The common rule is within 
the Office of Human Research Protection, external to our depart-
ment and administered by the Department of Health and Human 
Services. 

So, HHS has, through its Office of Human Research Protection, 
has primary oversight for all human research, and our responsi-
bility is to assure compliance with that. 

In addition to that external oversight, if there are medical de-
vices or pharmaceuticals involved, the Food and Drug Administra-
tion has oversight. There is independent oversight by our Office of 
Inspector General, which is a statutory requirement, that reports 
directly to the Secretary. 

We have gone beyond that, though, and sought external accredi-
tation on a contractual basis with the National Committee on Qual-
ity Assurance, or NCQA, and we actually use them to independ-
ently accredit and review all of our research programs. 

We went beyond that in 1999 with the creation of the Office of 
Research Compliance and Assurance within the Veterans Health 
Administration to provide an additional measure of independent 
oversight of human research. 

The reason for this hearing and the one that Mr. Buyer held ear-
lier this summer was because, despite those efforts, we had an 
egregious case where harm came to a veteran who participated in 
VA research. 



15

We don’t believe that it is in any way near the norm, but the 
point is a situation developed where a veteran had an adverse out-
come as a direct result of their participation in human research, 
which is untenable to me, and I hope it is—and I am sure it is un-
tenable to everybody at this table. 

We are deeply committed to assure that that doesn’t happen. 
So, with these multiple levels of external oversight, we have for-

tified and strengthened our internal Office of Research Oversight, 
independent from the Office of Research and Development, that ad-
ministers the program and provides the funding to provide direct 
consultation to my office about the conduct. 

Let me point out that, while we have extensive external over-
sight through the Office of Human Research Protection and the 
Food and Drug Administration, through our own Office of Inspector 
General reporting to the Secretary and to the Congress, and 
through the external contracted NCQA accreditation of all of our 
research programs, the span of oversight is great for all of those 
agencies. 

The Office of Research Oversight within the Veterans Health Ad-
ministration, for which I am responsible, has a staff of 28 people 
that is providing oversight over a very limited number of research 
programs within the VA. So, the oversight span of control or span 
of responsibility is much smaller, which we believe gives us a more 
effective way to look at our research. 

The autonomy we have given to that Office of Research Over-
sight allows them to focus on areas of compliance anywhere across 
the gamut of human research, while the Office of Research and De-
velopment still retains the responsibility to administer the pro-
grams in compliance with those regulatory—those set of regula-
tions and assure the safe conduct of research. 

Mr. BEAUPREZ. I want very much to believe only the best of all 
people that are trying to do a good job, and yourselves included, 
but respond for me—and you have done it in fashion already—
again to the question—thinking about those two groups, taxpayers 
and veterans—and I expect every member of this committee and 
the full committee feel a very large obligation to pass the straight-
face test to both of those groups, both currently as well as in the 
future, that something didn’t go by on our watch either squan-
dering the taxpayers’ money or abusing our veterans that partici-
pate in any of these projects. Wouldn’t we then—wouldn’t you and 
this committee be better served by codifying at least some of this? 

I am not a big fan of rule and regulation to the tenth power, but 
you know, going back to my previous life again in banking, it al-
ways helped to go to the manual and say what were we supposed 
to be doing and when were we supposed to do it? 

Dr. ROSWELL. The point is well taken, and as I said previously, 
I would concede that there would be no reason not to codify this 
in law. 

Our only position is we have already, we believe, complied with 
the intent, if not the precise—— 

Mr. BEAUPREZ. But you have done it more from an internal pol-
icy standpoint than by reference to a written law, back to what I 
think Dr. Snyder was going for. Would it not be better for per-
petuity to codify? 
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Dr. ROSWELL. The only argument I personally would have 
against that is that perpetuity is not uniform. 

Health care changes, research changes, the research regulatory 
environment will change, and so, codifying something in law would 
require periodic oversight of that statutory requirement to assure 
it’s consistent with the state of research practice, but with that one 
minor caveat, I see no deleterious effect of codifying this in law, 
and in fact, it does address some of the concerns that you and other 
members of the committee have pointed out. 

Mr. BEAUPREZ. But the kind of evolving changes that you are re-
ferring to, and I accept, probably occur less frequently than 
changes in management or personnel within an agency such as the 
VA. 

Dr. ROSWELL. That is probably an accurate assessment. 
Mr. BEAUPREZ. Thank you, Doctor. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Mr. Rodriguez? 
Mr. RODRIGUEZ. No questions. 
Mr. SIMMONS. I would like to just conclude with a comment, I 

think, at this point, but let me ask a question first of Dr. Weber. 
It is my understanding that you are the Chairman of a group 

called Adverse Events Research Advisory Committee. Is that cor-
rect? 

Mr. WEBER. That is correct, yes. 
Mr. SIMMONS. That being the case, it would be my assumption 

that you have done some work, maybe even have published or 
issued a report, as a member of this committee. Is that the case? 

Mr. WEBER. We have worked on a procedure to improve the ad-
verse event reporting policies that we have followed within our of-
fice over the last 3 years. 

Basically, we want to improve the protection of the patient and 
we want to minimize the risk to the patient participating in re-
search. The handling of adverse events is a complex issue. There 
is diversity of opinion on how it should be reported. Each of the dif-
ferent Federal agencies have somewhat different policies for ad-
verse event reporting and differences in terminology. This has 
caused confusion in reporting and, sometimes inconsistent report-
ing of adverse events. We are trying to improve upon that. 

We have developed what, within the VA, we call a handbook to 
establish a policy for reporting adverse events to Central Office. We 
have a rough draft of that, and that is where we are at at the mo-
ment. 

Mr. SIMMONS. Would it be possible for us to have a copy of that 
handbook? 

Mr. WEBER. Yes, you could. 
I don’t have one with me, but certainly one could be made avail-

able to the committee. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Well, let me make an official request for it. 
I think it would be useful to review that. 
You mentioned the issue of terminology, and I just want to make 

a note for the record—Dr. Roswell used the word—or the term 
‘‘human research,’’ but he also used the word ‘‘human experimen-
tation,’’ and let me just speak as a veteran, as a Vietnam veteran, 
as somebody who served in uniform for many years. 
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I saw a show on TV the other night that had to do with the 
Baatan Death March, and one of the phrases that was used by the 
veterans was we felt that we were expendable. We felt we were ex-
pendable. 

I worked for Senator John Chafee, who is a veteran of World 
War II. He was at Guadalcanal. He also felt that he was expend-
able at the time. 

Veterans don’t like to feel that they are involved—or at least I 
would say for myself, that I would be involved in human experi-
mentation. 

I would not like to feel that I was a guinea pig, for example. 
I would like to feel that, if I was an organ donor, if I was some-

body who could be used in a research project, that I was twice the 
hero, that I had offered my life up for my country once in uniform 
and now, at a certain point in my life, perhaps when I have an ill-
ness that is incurable, that if research and science can extend me 
a little bit or make it less painful, but also if research can learn 
something from my condition, that my giving of my life in this ca-
pacity is something that is respected and honored, and that I am 
not a guinea pig, and so, I would also suggest that the terminology 
we use to describe patients in this condition is important, and the 
respect that we extend to them is important, and perhaps that is 
even more important than legislation that we pass here or commit-
tees that we form or commissions or councils that we establish. Do 
any of you want to comment on that? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Mr. Chairman, I agree with you completely, and 
I respect your opinion. You are a true patriot. Thank you. 

Mr. SIMMONS. Well, I wasn’t speaking for myself. I was actually 
speaking for those veterans who volunteered for research projects, 
not only in VA but elsewhere. Those are the ones that I think are 
the patriots. 

Any other comments for the panel? Questions? 
[No response.] 
Mr. SIMMONS. That being the case, I want to thank you for ap-

pearing, and we will prepare for our second panel. 
Let the record show that the subcommittee invited the following 

organizations to appear and offer testimony today on this bill—the 
Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, the Na-
tional Association of Veterans’ Research and Education Founda-
tions, the Friends of VA Research, and the American Federation for 
Medical Research. 

These organizations declined to testify, but Dr. John Clarkson, 
Dean of the School of Medicine at the University of Miami, is testi-
fying today on behalf of the Association of American Medical Col-
leges, an organization that represents medical school interests. 

Dr. Clarkson has appeared before the subcommittee before. We 
are happy to have him back. 

We welcome you. It appears that you will be a solo cameo ap-
pearance on behalf of the entire American medical research and 
scientific establishment outside of VA. Congratulations for your 
courage, Dr. Clarkson, please proceed. 
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STATEMENT OF JOHN G. CLARKSON, M.D., SENIOR VICE 
PRESIDENT FOR MEDICAL AFFAIRS AND DEAN, SCHOOL OF 
MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI, FLORIDA, ON BEHALF OF 
THE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN MEDICAL COLLEGES 
Dr. CLARKSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thanks to the 

members of the subcommittee for allowing me this opportunity. 
As the dean of a medical school, I am used to sitting alone. 
I would like to begin, before I read my formal statement, by just 

commenting on your last question, or your comment, and Dr. 
Roswell’s response. 

I think the participants in clinical trials, such as the women who 
participated in the Women’s Health Initiative, are heros in their 
own way, and by the way, every single time that happens, it has 
to happen with informed consent, and I think the use of the term 
‘‘experimentation’’ perhaps is unfortunate, because in every in-
stance, it has to be done with complete—as complete as possible 
knowledge by the participants, but I think individuals who do par-
ticipate in clinical trials, veterans and non-veterans, are heros, and 
it is how we learn whether treatment A is better than treatment 
B, and it is in a setting where we really don’t know which is better. 

So, I certainly commend you on your position, but I think we 
ought to acknowledge that clinical research is the key to the future 
of our health care. 

I am, as you indicated, Dr. John Clarkson. I am senior vice presi-
dent for medical affairs and dean at the University of Miami School 
of Medicine, and I am here today on behalf of the Association of 
American Medical Colleges, an organization that represents the 
126 medical schools and over 400 major teaching hospitals, includ-
ing over 70 VA medical centers, more than 105,000 faculty and 96 
academic and scientific societies, the nation’s 66,000 medical stu-
dents, and almost 100,000 physicians in training. 

I am here today to talk about a number of issues related to the 
research program administered by the Office of Research and De-
velopment of the Veterans Health Administration. 

I shall first address the legislation to establish an office to over-
see research compliance and assurance within the VHA, but then 
I wish to turn my attention to two other issues that have been re-
ceiving much attention lately amongst my colleagues in the re-
search community. 

Those issues are the reports of the new vision of the ORD leader-
ship for VA research which appears to be—appears to involve a 
shifting of priorities in the allocation of VA research dollars and al-
leged actions by ORD leadership that have been perceived as 
threatening the integrity of the peer review system. 

Before going into the details, I think it is important to offer the 
subcommittee some context as to why these issues are so important 
to medical schools and why the AAMC is an essential stakeholder 
in these decisions. 

107 of the nation’s medical schools maintain formal affiliation 
agreements with VA medical centers. These affiliations, which stem 
from the seminal VA policy memorandum number 2 published in 
1946, have proven over nearly six decades to be mutually beneficial 
by affording each party access to resources that would otherwise be 
unavailable. 
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As stated in the policy memorandum, the affiliations allow the 
VA to provide veterans a much higher standard of medical care 
than would be given to him—this was in 1946—with a wholly full-
time medical service. 

In return, the medical schools gain access to invaluable under-
graduate and graduate medical education opportunities through 
medical student rotations and residency positions at the VA hos-
pitals and faculty with joint VA appointments are afforded opportu-
nities of research funding and access that are restricted to individ-
uals assigned as VA employees. 

They represent the full spectrum of generalists and specialists 
which, if there were not the association, the affiliations with med-
ical schools, would be much more difficult to hire, to have on behalf 
of service of our veterans. 

These jointly appointed clinician investigators are typically at-
tracted to the affiliated VA medical center both by the challenges 
of providing care to the veteran population and by the opportunity 
to conduct disease-related research under the VA auspices. 

With regard to H.R. 1585, which would establish an Office of Re-
search Compliance and Assurance within the VHA, let me first say 
that the AAMC fully supports the principle and intent of this legis-
lation. 

The AAMC is deeply committed to promoting clinical research 
and is recognized for its strong commitment to strengthening and 
assuring the protection of human research subjects. 

The Association, several years ago, actively supported the estab-
lishment of the Office of Human Research Protections in the Office 
of the Secretary, Department of Health and Human Services. 

Similarly, when the VA first created the Office of Research Com-
pliance Assurance, ORCA, in 1999, the AAMC supported the place-
ment of that office with the Under Secretary for Health, and the 
Association shared the concerns of many when the VA decided to 
eliminate ORCA and establish an office with very similar respon-
sibilities within the purview of the Office for Research and Devel-
opment. 

We believe, in principle, as this bill would require, that oversight 
and compliance functions should generally be separate from the 
promotion and funding functions of a program. 

Accordingly, we were reassured earlier this year when the VA 
announced its reconsideration of its earlier decision and a return 
to the Office of the Under Secretary a new Office of Research Over-
sight to assume the compliance responsibilities formerly exercised 
by ORCA. 

I would like now to return to two issues that I mentioned earlier. 
The AAMC is certainly aware and very disturbed by the uncer-

tainty, anxiety, and anger that seem to be roiling in the VA re-
search community over recent decisions reported to have been 
made by the leadership of ORD about the future directions and 
practices of the VA research program. We suggest that there has 
been a lack of transparency and clarity about both the reformu-
lated research goals and the practices by which they are to be im-
plemented. We believe that this lack has contributed to confusion, 
as well as possible misinterpretation and misunderstandings about 
a number of important issues. 
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I see the light in front of me is red, and my full statement is in 
front of each of you, but what has occurred, effectively, if I can 
summarize—— 

Mr. SIMMONS. Please do. Thank you. 
Dr. CLARKSON. Okay. 
Mr. SIMMONS. No, please continue, but if you could summarize, 

that would be helpful. 
Dr. CLARKSON. Yes, sir. 
When the new leadership in the Office of Research and Develop-

ment came on board, there were already in process a number of re-
search applications, they had been submitted under the previous 
research administration, and without clear communication to the 
research community, the peer review process by which proposals 
are reviewed was modified, or the proposal to modify was created, 
and in addition, because of concerns about budgetary restrictions 
and of stated concerns about a lack of quality of the peer review 
process, an arbitrary decision was made, what appeared to be arbi-
trary, not to fund certain proposals where there had been previous 
oral communication to research investigators that they, in fact, 
were going to receive funding. This announcement was faxed to the 
investigators on the day the funding was to have begun. 

They had received an oral communication from the VA adminis-
trative leadership several months previously indicating that their 
grants were, in fact, going to be funded, and there were a total of 
18 such communications. One was rescinded, the other 17 sus-
tained. 

The other—so, what appeared to be an arbitrary decision not to 
fund, even though the peer review process had begun under an-
other administration and the rating scores were fundable, was up-
setting to these investigators, number one. 

Number two, there was concern expressed about the peer review 
process and that it wasn’t stringent enough and that a new peer 
review process was to be developed and that some blue ribbon pan-
els had been appointed. No one knew who were the members of 
these panels at the time. No one knew what the process by which 
these proposals—no one knew the process under which these pro-
posals were going to be reviewed, how it was defined. 

So, the research community—and I simply remind you that near-
ly all these people are medical school faculty members. 

Some of them are un-funded. Some of them are quite uncertain 
about the standards to which they are going to be held. 

There are several ways that it is addressed. One is where are 
they in their career development. Another is where have they pub-
lished articles and whether the peer review publications fit into a 
certain mold. 

So, the research community is concerned about the lack of trans-
parency, the lack of real communication on this, not that anyone 
denies the VA both the right and the responsibility for determining 
how they allocate their funds, but it is a participative process. Phy-
sicians, as you well know, are an independent lot and do like to be 
included in decisions that affect their future. 

That concludes my remarks. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Dr. Clarkson appears on p. 52.] 



21

Mr. SIMMONS. Thank you, Dr. Clarkson, very much. 
I mean, in looking at the VA research and looking at the re-

search that comes under the medical colleges, under the ambit of 
your association, it begs the question as to whether this activity, 
which is so vast and so extensive and so complicated, can ever be 
appropriately overseen by anybody under any circumstances, but 
that is the challenge we face. 

Looking specifically at the legislation before us, it is my under-
standing from your testimony that AAMC supports the principle 
and the intent of the legislation and that you believe that oversight 
and compliance functions should be separate from the promotion 
and funding functions of a program. 

We have discussed or heard questions and testimony today, this 
morning, on whether that should be discretionary within the regu-
latory discretion of VA or whether it should be mandatory, laid out 
in statute. That seems to be the crux of what we are looking at 
today. 

Would you find aid and comfort in a statutory effort to regulate 
this, or would you go with the VA on the regulatory approach? 

Dr. CLARKSON. Well, I don’t think the AAMC really has a posi-
tion on that. I will tell you that no one likes increasing regulation 
or encumberance. 

At the same time, we need to be held accountable, and you need 
to be accountable to our—your constituents in terms of your com-
fort level. 

We wish there were never any mistakes. We wish that what hap-
pened at Duke and Hopkins and Albany now at the VA Medical 
Center had never happened, and it is not unreasonable that, in the 
setting of these sorts of things happening, that we look at—that 
they mandate closer scrutiny and that compliance have a zero tol-
erance. 

Therefore, speaking on behalf of the AAMC, I don’t think the 
AAMC has a problem with the VA overseeing this. As you know, 
at a medical school, as was indicated by Dr. Roswell, we have a 
VA—or a combined VA-medical school IRB. We have three other 
IRB’s. 

The oversight at the VA is one set of—although the regulations 
are similar, it is one set of regulations. The other three IRB’s are 
dealing with different sets of regulations, and as a medical school 
dean, it is my responsibility to make absolutely certain that we are 
compliant with all these rules. 

HIPPA is another thing that has been imposed on us, and all of 
these things are costly, and yet, we—until we get to the point 
where there are no mistakes, which is a goal, we will need to con-
tinue to wrestle with these issues. 

Mr. SIMMONS. Thank you. 
Mr. Rodriguez. 
Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Let me ask you—I know you mentioned those 18 

projects of research that were, I guess, not funded, with the blue 
ribbon panels that were established. 

Has that kind of worked out to the—I guess not. It hasn’t worked 
out to the satisfaction of the colleges across the country? 

Dr. CLARKSON. Well, I think each—there were 17 that were not 
funded, and my understanding is that they are not going to be 
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funded. We are in the process of working with the VA to work out 
how these proposals are going to be reviewed. 

Investigators need to know the standards to which they are going 
to be held, and to some degree, the investigators ought to be in-
vited into the conference to agree or disagree with regard to how 
they are going to be judged. 

For instance, one of the things that was mentioned was that, if 
you published in certain journals, you were felt to be a more pro-
ductive researcher than if you didn’t publish in other journals. 

Well, that may apply, but it is going to vary. I happen to be an 
ophthalmologist. The journal that was cited was the New England 
Journal of Medicine. 

The New England Journal of Medicine is a wonderful medical 
journal. It has very little relevance, however, to vision research. 

Most of the vision research to which I would look are in the jour-
nals specifically related to ophthalmology, the American Journal of 
Ophthalmology, the Archives of Ophthalmology, Vision Research. 

So, when you look at research in general, there is a vast array 
of medical journals, and simply to limit the judgement of a person’s 
productivity based on publication in certain journals, I think is—
it does not allow enough flexibility to recognize the breadth and 
depth of research publication. 

Those grants, back to your specific question, are not going to be 
funded. We simply want to have a dialogue with the VA so that 
we will not have surprises like this in the future. 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. That, I guess, has not occurred yet. 
Dr. CLARKSON. I think it is in process. I think there have been 

meetings, but we still aren’t completely aware of what the blue rib-
bon panels have recommended should be the criteria by which a 
proposal is judged. 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Let me ask you, also—I know that there has 
been some talk about both—not only in terms of journals but 
whether Ph.D.’s and M.D.’s and the research there—have you all 
have difficulty with that? 

Dr. CLARKSON. Well, one could presume, erroneously, that basic 
research has no application to patient care. I would argue with 
that. 

I think every medical research initiative ultimately has to trans-
late to improving patient care or we shouldn’t be funding it, but 
some laboratory research has the potential for great clinical rel-
evance, even though it is not termed clinical research. 

So, that is another point that we are concerned about, and that 
is the statement that the VA wants to emphasize clinical research, 
as opposed to laboratory research. I don’t know where you draw the 
line. I don’t know how you draw the line with regard to what trans-
lates to improved patient care. 

That is what all medical research is about, and by the way, by 
statute, all VA-supported research much be clinically relevant in 
the sense that it must be dedicated—or its goal must be to improve 
the health of veterans. 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Yeah, but in some cases, you might not know 
the clinical relevance until years later. 

Dr. CLARKSON. That is correct. 
Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Okay. Thank you. 
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Mr. SIMMONS. Mr. Boozman. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. You said that 17 weren’t funded. How many did 

you say were funded? 
Dr. CLARKSON. I am sorry, I am not aware of the number. 
Dr. AISEN. About 120 were funded. 
Dr. CLARKSON. I don’t know whether you heard the answer. 
Over 100 were funded, and I guess, of the 17, two additional 

have been funded. So, the number now un-funded was 15. 
Just to explain, in case you are not aware of that, apparently 

under the previous research administration, it was the habit to call 
investigators, to inform them that their grants had been approved. 

A call is never the final word, but all of these investigators had 
received a telephone call under the previous research administra-
tion indicating that their project was going to be funded, and there 
was a change, and that is certainly the prerogative of the new ad-
ministration to change that, but it was—it seemed arbitrary. 
Whether it was or not, it seemed arbitrary. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. So was the problem, then, with the protocol or the 
subject matter? 

Dr. CLARKSON. The implication was, yes, that these were not—
and I assume, although I don’t know this for a fact, that each of 
these investigators generally—when a proposal is submitted and a 
final decision is made, it is accompanied by a synopsis, an assess-
ment that explains why it was scored as it was and why it was 
funded and whether it met the funding level or not, and I assume 
that happened, but I don’t know that for a fact. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. So, you are unhappy that the process was done in 
that way, that the day of the funding and you are all geared up 
and you are ready to go and probably have gone to some expense, 
and then, all of a sudden, you find word that you are not going 
to—— 

Dr. CLARKSON. Correct. That is correct. We are concerned about 
the process and the lack of transparency and the lack of input. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. So, not as opposed to—maybe selections were 
based—in other words, you think the selection process was—be-
sides the notification—was fair. 

Dr. CLARKSON. I have no evidence to say that it wasn’t, you 
know, not from my point of view. I don’t think the AAMC does, but 
it happened in a way that was abrupt, and in some instances, since 
people were under the assumption they were going to be funded, 
they didn’t submit applications elsewhere, and now they find that 
they have no funding for a period of time, and it simply—you know, 
it creates a great deal of uncertainty and anxiety amongst not only 
those researchers but the people that are working with them. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you. 
Dr. CLARKSON. So, it is process, not the lack of fairness in terms 

of the judgement. I can’t comment on that. 
Mr. SIMMONS. Do any other members have questions for our wit-

ness? 
[No response.] 
Mr. SIMMONS. Hearing none, is there any other business to come 

before the subcommittee this morning? 
[No response.] 
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Mr. SIMMONS. Hearing none, I want to simply say for the record 
that my colleague, Mr. Rodriguez, and I are hoping to schedule at 
least one hearing in September on related bills and one markup in 
September, which might present the opportunity to mark up this 
and other legislation that we have before us. 

I want to thank our witnesses and the subcommittee members 
for their participation today. I particularly appreciate Chairman 
Buyer’s attendance and his questions and his active participation. 

I want to thank our witnesses from the Veterans Administration 
for coming today. As always, you have been gracious and inform-
ative in your responses to our questions. 

I want to thank Dr. Clarkson. 
It is an important issue that we have been discussing. It goes to 

the issue of the safety of our veterans, on the one hand, and also 
the future of medical research, so that the lives of not only our vet-
erans but many Americans and many people around the world 
might be enhanced by the fruits of this research. 

I thank you all for attending. 
We are adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11:24 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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